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August 21st 2020

Dear Parents,

We hope you and your child/children are safe and well.

Undoubtedly, the end of the last academic year proved to be very challenging for everyone, however we look forward to a new beginning on August 27th.


We are extremely grateful to all the staff, the children and their parents who made great efforts to engage so positively during the school closure. We look forward to your continued support and commitment especially in the first few weeks as we settle into a new school term.


 
Roadmap for the Full Return to School

The Minister for Education published the Roadmap for the Full Return to School on July 28th 2020.  The Roadmap sets out how schools will look like and the range of supports which will be available to meet the needs in order to cope with COVID-19.


The roadmap has been developed in line with public health advice issued by the Health Protection Surveillance Centre (HPSC) and in compliance with the Return to Work Safely Protocol developed by the Department of Business, Enterprise and Innovation and the Department of Health with guidance documents provided by the Health and Safety Authority (HSA).


 All schools are required to implement a School COVID-19 Response Plan, including a:
· COVID-19 Policy Statement

· Lead Worker Representative (LWR)

· Procedure in dealing with a suspected case of COVID-19

Our school Covid-19 Response Plan is near completion and will be available on our school website shortly. Staff, in consultation with the Board of Management have been busy with regular meetings online throughout the summer to prepare for the reopening of school on August 27th. 

(Reminder: new Junior Infants, Seniors and First class will come to school on Thurs August 27th while the whole school will attend on Friday August 28th.)
 
Key Messages for all Stakeholders (students, staff and Parents / Guardians)
1. Everyone needs to play his/her part to minimise the risk of COVID-19 for staff, students, families and the wider community while recognising the importance of education for the health and wellbeing of students and society as a whole.

2. Everyone must make every effort to minimise the risk of infection.

3. Everyone needs to reduce the likelihood of the spread of COVID-19 within the school itself if an outbreak in the school is detected.

Knowing the Symptoms of COVID-19

In order to prevent the spread of COVID-19 it is important to know and recognize the symtoms
They are:
· high temperature

· cough

· shortness of breath or breathing difficulties

· loss of smell, of taste or distortion of taste

If your child/children complains of any of these symptoms, please keep your child/children at home and call your GP without delay.
Respiratory Hygiene

Good respiratory hygiene is essential in managing this pandemic. This means covering one’s mouth and nose with a tissue or coughing or sneezing into your elbow when necessary.


By following good respiratory hygiene, we protect the people around us from viruses such as cold, flu and COVID-19.
Please discuss this with your child in readiness for coming back to school.
 
Hand Hygiene
· Staff and students will be briefed on the importance of hand hygiene and also on when and how to wash their hands through induction videos which have been forwarded to all schools.
· We will promote good hygiene and display posters throughout the school. This will be a huge focus in our teaching and learning for the first week of school.

· Hand sanitiser dispensers are located outside and inside classrooms.

· Wash hand basins/sinks with hot water, liquid soap and hand drying facilities are provided in all toilets.

 Frequency of Hand Hygiene
Students and staff will perform hand hygiene:
· At 9.05am when they walk into school
· before eating or drinking

· after using the toilet

· after playing outdoors

· when their hands are physically dirty

· when they cough or sneeze
Physical Distancing
Physical distancing will take place in every classroom. Each classroom is called a ‘bubble’ and within each classroom are ‘pods.’ A pod is a group of about 5 or 6 children as decided by the class teacher.. 

In line with guidelines, children from juniors to second are not required to socially distance, however for children in third, fourth, fifth and sixth class it is required.
 
 
Coming to and from school

All schools are encouraging students to walk or cycle to school if they can do so and if parents permit.

Parents/guardians are required to observe and respect all social distancing protocols in relation to any contact with the school. This includes maintaining a two metre distance with other parents when dropping off or collecting their children from the school.

All appointments with class teachers or principal are to be arranged in advance through the school office between 9am and 12.30pm.

Parents will be asked not to come onto the school premises without prior arrangement. This is to keep children, parents and staff safe. If a parent needs to pass on a message please contact the school by phone and the message will be relayed to the teacher via the school intercom. If children forget their lunch, a plastic container/box will be left outside the front door if parents wish to place any items there, but these items will need to be labeled with the child’s name. The child in question will need to collect the lunch box/bag when told over the  intercom. All staff will be minimizing contact even within the staff, in order to reduce risk of infection. Staff will not be responsible for anything left outside the school main door in the mornings. Thank you for your support.
A) Children will be asked to go to assigned yard zones in the mornings.

Procedures for Juniors, Seniors, First, Second and Third Class:
Enter via the small green gate at staff car park. 

· Ms. Hourigan's class will assemble in Zone 1 just inside the fence.

· Ms. Blackwell's class will assemble in Zone 2 in the middle of the yard.

· Ms. Farrell's/Ms. Crowe's class will assemble in Zone 3 at the far end of the yard.

Access to these zones will be via a corridor indicated with painted yard markings. 

Staff will assist the children in finding their zones.

Procedures for Fourth, Fifth and Sixth Class:
Ms. Franklin's class will enter via the main gate or stile to the left of the main gate. Ms. English's class will enter via the main gate or stile to the right of the main gate. 

· Ms. English's class will assemble in Zone 4 at the top of the steps on the right of the main school door.

· Ms. Franklin's class will assemble in Zone 5 in the Infant yard to the left of the main school door. 
Children will remain in their zones until escorted by staff to their classrooms via their designated entry doors. Social distancing of one metre will be respected for children from 3rd to 6th class as per government guidelines and the children will be facilitated in doing this in their zones. 

Collection – 1.50pm and 2.50pm

Children will be accompanied out of school in the evenings according to class groupings and also in regard to whether they travel by car or bus. It is imperative that all children are collected on time. This is to help reduce social contact which some of the younger children may find difficult. Once again your help and support is essential and appreciated.

 
Face Coverings for Students
As per guidelines, children under 12 do not need to wear a face mask. However, we are asking parents to confirm in writing whether they feel their child requires extra support or whether their child has an underlying condition and is vulnerable. To help us keep everybody as safe as possible we require written notification from a consultant/GP if a particular child needs a mask or Perspex around their work area space. We are more than happy to accommodate any particular needs but please put same in writing to the school e mail. nickerprimaryschool@gmail.com
Additional information regarding face coverings is available from the HSE website - https://www2.hse.ie/conditions/coronavirus/face-masks-disposable-gloves.html
 
Personal Equipment/Stationery/coats
We encourage all students to have their own equipment this year. For example children need to have their own scissors, glue and of course all their own stationery. Children will not be able to share their materials/books. 

Coats: It is imperative that all children wear a coat/ hat and bring an umbrella to school every day but particularly on a wet day!

Children, as usual can be dropped outside the school from 9am. They walk into their designated areas. If it is wet they will need coats and an umbrella. They can wait in their cars until 9.05 if they wish but at no stage will children be able to congregate in the reception area. 
They will place their coats in their schoolbags or into a plastic bag when they arrive into the classroom at 9.05, we will not be using coat racks.

School Book Scheme
A sincere thank you to the Parents’ Association who agreed to organize all text books for those taking part in the Book Scheme this year. Textbooks can be collected from the school on August 24th. Some of these text books can cost up to €20 in book shops so taking part in the book scheme provides parents with a huge saving.

This was the first year the Parents’ Association didn’t organize uniform fittings in the school for health and safety reasons during Covid 19. It was also the first time we asked parents to buy their own workbooks.

Thank you to Tracy Hourigan, Gillian Deere, Cora Blackwell and other members for their work in organizing the scheme.
School Transport
The following advice has been issued by Bus Éireann:
· A pupil is not to use school transport if they are displaying symptoms

· Pupils are to maintain physical distancing while waiting for transport

· Pupils are asked to sit in pre-assigned seating and next to a sibling or child from their class group (this should be the same child at all times)

· Pupils are requested to use hand sanitiser upon boarding the bus

· Pupils should observe respiratory etiquette at all times while waiting for and on-board transport services
· Pupils will disembark from  the bus one by one in an orderly fashion

· With the exception of those children who for medical or special educational needs reasons are not in a position to wear a face mask or face covering, all other students travelling on the post-primary scheme are required to wear face coverings while waiting for and on-board transport services.

Students who have been on holidays outside of Ireland
Given the current domestic and international situation, the Government has advised against travelling abroad.  However, in the event that some students may have been abroad before school resumes, all passengers who arrive into Ireland are required to restrict their movements to limit the potential of importing COVID-19 and infecting their families, communities and workplaces..
The COVID-19 pandemic continues to accelerate internationally. There are significant risks associated with international travel and there are limitations on the consular assistance that could be provided.
If your child/children have been abroad prior to school resuming, we would appreciate a call from you about this.

How to prepare for the return to school - how can parents/guardians help?

As students have missed several months of life at school, it is totally understandable that it will take some time to adjust to returning to school-life. 

You, as parents/guardians can help with this adjustment by starting to encourage your child/children to change their routines and habits between now and start of the school year.  Going to bed a little earlier, preparing uniform, schoolbag, school books etc. are all helpful in preparing students for the return to school-life.  
There is an excellent range of supports available on www.loveparenting.ie specifically for parents to help with this.  These resources have been created specifically for parents to use with their children and cover these areas;
· Having chats

· Routines

· Managing your child’s anxiety

· Parent Self-Care

· Maintaining Routines

https://loveparenting.ie/back-to-school-resources/
 
Supporting the wellbeing of students

There will be a significant emphasis on promoting the wellbeing of our school community as part of the Department of Education’s overall plan to ensure a successful return to school as we all continue to manage the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic.

The SPHE curriculum (Social, Personal and Health Education) will be very important during the month of September. Our focus is for children to be happy, not to be worried, to be aware of procedures and to be able enjoy their learning in this new environment. 

Preparations for same are a priority so as to ensure a smooth transition for junior infants into their school community but most importantly to ensure that our school is a safe place for all staff and children. In making our school a safe place during Covid 19, staff and Board of Management have followed and implemented guidelines from the Department of Education and from the Health Service Executive. 
We have followed checklists provided to all schools and we have also revised some policies – Health and Safety Policy; Behaviour Policy and Risk Assessment Policy. These will be on our website shortly.

Changes to the Code of Behaviour Policy during Covid-19

In light of the need for students to be more mindful of appropriate behavior during this pandemic, an amendment to the Code of Behaviour Policy is required so that students will be aware of specific rules on their return to school.  Our guiding principle when making any changes or adjustments to this policy is to be able to keep all of our students, families and staff safe.  
Board of Management and Staff

A sincere thanks to the Board of Management and the staff who have ensured that all checklists and procedures are up to date and in line with Guidelines. 

Please feel free to contact the school or your child’s teacher via the school e mail or through their teachers e mail. Continue to keep an eye on the school website for important updates. We will not be sending notes home but we will inform you via text if there is something important which you can access through the website – www.nickerns.com
NB Parents must inform the school by phone if they have changed phone nos. or e mail addresses. If a parent does not have an e mail address we would advise setting up same as a means of communication.

Good News!

Homework will be significantly reduced, certainly for the first couple of weeks as we try to negotiate our way through the government’s roadmap. Children will probably leave most of their books in school to minimize risk of infection. We will clarify this with the children in the first week of school.

Wishing you all health and safety during this time. Please be assured of our commitment to helping reduce the spread of Covid 19, and to keeping all in the school as safe as possible.

With all good wishes,

Karen Franklin (Principal)

nickernsprincipal@gmail.com
